 HSIA GENERAL MEETING 
KEY SCHOOL IN PERSON & VIRTUAL

July 11, 2024
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Anderson, Claire Corcoran, Mike Wurst, Geoff Werner, Bill Schrott, Steve Vanderbosch, Helene Raven, Joanna Parkinson, Maria Triandos Absent: Gene Gross, Ray Sullivan
CONTRACTURAL STAFF:  Jean Somers, Robin Clark
GUESTS:  In-Person:  Sandra Anderson, Teresa Sutherland, Tim Cantor, Cari Bower, Sarah Maguire Stoll, Nick Faherty, Andrew Mullin, Vered Mullin, Danielle Franz, Jen Reilly, Paulette Schwallenberg, Tom Schwallenberg, Lee Jenkins (Anchor Aquatics)  Virtual:  Millie Cox, Susan Reinhart, Ana Eckert, Lisa Zimmerman, Heather Fitzsimmons, Christy Hollywood
Tom Anderson called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.
MINUTES:  No quorum present – May General Meeting minutes will be approved at the September General Meeting.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Tom Anderson welcomed everyone to the General meeting and turned the floor over to Officer and Committee Chair reports.
VICE-PRESIDENT REPORT:  Claire Corcoran reported on zoning, chugging along slowly.  Claire explained the difference between zoning and permitting.  Zoning is a use issue.  Certain businesses cannot run out of a home, based on a list under County Code.  No equipment, etc.
TREASURER’S REPORT:  Gene Gross not present.  
SECRETARY:  Mike Wurst reported on the Sea Breeze distribution – we distribute 10 issues a year.  We combine January/February and July/August.  We are publishing the Chesapeake Protective Services dispatch number in each issue.  We will be announcing our Call for Candidates for President, Vice President, Secretary and Treasurer.  We have a new printer at the community house and will be able to print postage – we are looking to save dollars on mailing padded envelopes that include a boat ramp key.
ADMINISTRATIVE:  Jean Somers reported that we are not receiving Mosquito Spraying this year.  We did not get our paperwork in before all spraying slots were full.  And the number of residents that opt-out also reduces our chances of spraying.
BEACH:  Geoff Werner reported as follows:

1. Thank you to all volunteers

2. July 20 pea gravel clean up – Geoff requests everyone always leave the beach better than you found it.  Also, rope fence repair.

3. Playground safety inspection – Playscapes by Post found a number of deficiencies and documented them.  Geoff is working with Playscapes on an action plan

4. Beach Survey – 197 responses and a beach committee member is analyzing the survey.  Will publish the results.

5. Bacteria Levels – Arundel Rivers Federation takes samples and we get the results.  If bacteria levels are too high, we post signs.  Typically, our problem is geese poop.

FIELD:  Joanna Parkinson reported as follows:

1. Coordinating pickup soccer games

2. Volleyball net ordered and installed

3. Lacross goal donated

4. Gaga ball pit will be installed shortly

POOL:  Danielle Franz reported as follows:
1. Posts and fence at kiddie pool were installed prior to July 4

2. Bathroom complete

3. Pool party on July 4 was a success

4. Water Aerobics is available for members on Sundays at 11:15 am and Wednesdays at 5:45 pm.

5. The Hammerheads have one more home meet on Saturday, 7/13.  The Gold meet is at our pool on Sunday, July 21.  There will be a delay in opening the pool to members that day.

6. Food Truck Fridays are going great and we also added a youth entrepreneurship night where kids can bring their items to sell.
7. We’ve had a fair number of member pool parties this season

8. Waters tests for the drinking water all passed

9. Pool Committee is working with Anchor Aquatics to clarify members’ concerns.  Question, please contact pool@hillsmereshores.org.

10. Lee Jenkins of Anchor Aquatics is present at the meeting and took questions from the floor.

ENVIRONMENTAL:  Kevin not present.  Steve Vanderbosch reported as follows:

1. Median plantings – Lisa Zimmerman designed the plantings and WelSpryng planted them.  WelSpryng will also be watering the plantings.

2. Save Our Tress is an event to remove ivy that is growing on our trees.

PIERS & HARBOR:  Steve Vanderbosch reported as follows:

1. June 15 – there was a resident that was attacked by a couple of dogs off leash.  Dogs running at large is a problem and we are putting something in the Sea Breeze.  Cameras at the marina are working.

2. Operations:  New electrician – lots of improvements; all Slips assigned; all Racks assigned; Boat Park is full.

3. We have a contract to remove weeds along the bulkhead

4. We have a picnic table on order to replace a rusty one

5. Some boats are leaking electrical current.  The County has adopted new Electric codes.  The P&H Committee is coming up with a plan to test all boats.  We need to test to protect swimmers in the water.  We are just beginning this process.

6. Living Shoreline Coastal Resiliency Project – funded almost entirely by grants; construction starts in 54 days; 10-hour workdays, Monday-Thursday, 7:00 am to 5:00 pm; work will stop by November 15 to protect the tundra swans; plantings will happen in spring 2025
7. Duvall Creek dredging – we will piggyback on this dredging if needed for the marina and boat ramps

8. Applied for two permanent Day Markers

9. Applied for floating pier at Kayak Rack pier

SECURITY:  Cari Bower reported as follows:

1. 21 trespassing notices mainly at the beach

2. Speeding complaints.  Our Chesapeake Protective Services guard is monitoring speeding on streets; however, sometimes she is parked with her head down and residents have complained that she is on her phone.  This is when she is reporting in on her phone.  She also checks in periodically at checkpoints posted around the community.

3. Chesapeake Protective Services – car has cameras.  Cari can order magnets with the dispatch number for residents to have

4. Tom Anderson mentioned that we are going to post “No fishing” signs at the beach and also recommends installation of four high resolution cameras.  The Beach Committee is recommending an automatic beach gate with RFID tags.
MEMBERSHIP:  Jean Somers reported we have 715 members to date.

TRAFFIC:  Maria Triandos reported that speed humps are in on Harbor Drive.  There are speeding issues in our community and Maria is working with the County on what can be done.  The County has strict guidelines for traffic mitigation.  The County is also requiring speed cameras set up near 120 public schools.  This program has come from a Fire Department study.  Maria requested a traffic survey be done by the vendor that is placing the speed cameras, especially Beach Drive.  The Traffic Engineer is willing to come to our September General meeting.  We cannot purchase a private speed camera – the County will fine us every day until we take it down.
PERMITS:  Bill Schrott reported as follows:

1. There has been a noticeable decrease in permit applications from last year

2. Approved 2 permits since July 1

3. Bill has some pending permits and is waiting on plans

4. Any planning or construction of any kind, please contact permits@hillsmereshores.org
NEW BUSINESS:  

1. Andrew Mullin spoke about recycling and is looking for Hillsmere to participate in his recycling program.  Andrew needs an 8x10 or 10x15 area for a 30-day trial period of collecting clean material for recycling.  Andrew will take his presentation to an Environmental Committee meeting.

2. Sandy Anderson spoke about a private company that we could hire to come in and kill the deer in our community.  

3. Sandy Anderson asked if the Board could establish a plaque in the community house to recognize volunteers through the years.
4. Can we get Dumpster Days back in our community?  Joanna Parkinson has been in contact with the County and they are phasing out their Dumpster Days program.  Alternatively, a resident can put 3 large items out for the trash and it will be taken.  For appliances, you need to call in advance.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Jean Somers
Administrator
